Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Board December Meeting
DOT Offices, Newington, Conference Room B

Thursday 12/16/2010, 1:00 – 3:00 pm

Guests
Georgette Yaindl, new Executive Director of Bike Walk CT— “We don’t know where the fountain of youth is, but we’re riding a bicycle to get there…”

DOT Officials

David Head

David Balzer
1.0 
Preliminaries

1.1
Welcome to Thomas Harned, appointee of Senator Martin Looney, introduction of existing board members.
· Chair’s remarks
· We need to figure out what we’re going to say in our annual report.

· Another topic for discussion – time and date of our board meetings.  It is hard for some people to make it at 1:00-3:00 pm.

· We can’t meet at the DOT after 4:00 pm.  But we could meet at 8:00 am.  Let’s check with Deb to see if mornings would work for her.  New Business Item: Discuss the meeting time when Deb is present.

· Alan suggested that we meet every two months.    
1.2
Approval of Agenda.  Motion to approve.  Seconded.  Agenda is approved.
1.3 
Approval of November Minutes. Motion to approved.  Seconded.  Minutes are approved.  
2.0 
Reports
2.1 
David Balzer, David Head, DOT Projects of interest for BP facilities.
· Highway Design Manual update is getting going.  DOT is looking at the new bike and ped ASHTO guidelines, which are much improved over the 1999 version.  

· They have also just consulted with Main Street Connecticut, which consults on livable communities.  What should be done when a state road is the main street through a town?  

· Should we invite this group to attend a bike and ped board meeting?  ACTION ITEM: Ray will contact Main Street Connecticut and extend the invitation.

· Question: Do we have a sense of who the new commissioner will be?  No, not yet.  As a board, we shouldn’t make a recommendation; it would be too political.

[Richard Stowe passes around a delicious chocolate bar]
· Question:  Can our board find out how many issues are being reported on the DOT bicycle accident and hazard reporting tool?


· Long legislative session coming up with a lot of new legislators ( good time to push new bills.

· Have we ever considered inviting key legislators to our meetings?  Or perhaps holding a meeting at the Capitol, where it is convenient for them

· Bike Walk CT will be having a bicycle caucus at the Captol sometime this year.
2.2
Report on legislative matters, if available (Pam S.) 
· Has Bike Walk CT come up with its legislative agenda for the year?

· Georgette: Not yet, but a few priorities have been identified. Pursuing the Vulnerable Users Law.  Also a bill indemnifying municipalities in the event of injuries on public parkland and trails.

· There is an ongoing issue of bike access on Metro North and Amtrak trains.  

· On Metro North, conductors still have discretion even if you board during permitted hours with a bike pass.  This is a disincentive to ride.  

· We never received a response to our letter to Metro North President Howard Permut about bike hook installation.  This is irresponsible on Metro North’s part.  We should include language in the conclusion of our letters specifically requesting a reply.
3.0
External Reports

3.1
Transition Report (Tom H.)
· Tom: The way the Transportation Working Group is set up is to receive specific proposals formatted in a certain way.  The non-motorized transportation request would not represent the board’s entire set of requests, but just one specific request.
· Governor Malloy’s transition team is looking for policy proposals that are revenue neutral or which save the state money.  
· The DOT is currently divided into bureaus and offices, each of which get a bite at the apple when a design proposal gets sent through the DOT for review.  Other states have taken bike and ped requirements and assigned an office at the DOT to ensure that they are met (North Carolina for example).  
· Gov.-elect Malloy wants to reduce congestion by promoting bike and ped amenities.  He is also looking to improve access to rail without building new parking garages.  Bicycle and pedestrian infrastructure enhances rail access.
· Any transition team suggestions need to be submitted by Monday, Dec. 20.   They need to be written using the suggested five categories in the request for proposals.
· 50% of Transportation Enhancement Funds (~$8 million per year) are supposed to go to bike and ped projects.  
· The new non-motorized office would have an operating budget and a capital budget.  The operating budget would not involve new funding since existing DOT staff would be used.  The $4 million in federal funds would become part of this office’s capital budget.  
· Tom got the idea because he has talked to people at agencies who say that bike and ped planning is everyone’s responsibility.  But this makes it easy for bike and ped planning to slip through the cracks.  But cities like NY, Portland, and D.C. have set up offices for bike and pedestrians because they have found it is the best way to deliver these services.  
· Historically, the DOT has objected to being told how to spend its funds.  
· This new office proposal may take several years to come to fruition, but we need to seed the idea now.
· Georgette: Bike Walk CT has looked at Tom’s proposal.
· MOTION: Submit this proposal to the Transition Team.  Send all revisions to Tom by noon on Saturday.  Jason will submit it but with Ray listed as the contact.  CC Al Goff, Pam, Tom Mazierz, David Head, and David Balzer on the proposal. List Tom as author of the document.  Seconded.  

· Discussion on motion:

· Add language about the legislation establishing our board and its chartered purpose.

· Do we want to solicit a response from the Transition Team?  Just add language in the closing statement inviting them to contact us with any questions.

· Set deadline of Saturday at noon for further edits and revisions on the proposal.

· Let’s have Ray submit the proposal from his @ctbikepedboard.org email address.

· Vote: Motion passes.

· Should we submit any other Transition Team policy recommendations?

· What about getting our board more involved in the Highway Design Manual update?  

· David Head: we already intend to include the board and other advocacy groups in this process to get buy-in.

· How about a proposal about bicycle access on trains?

· Can we get it written in time for Monday?  Richard and Tom H. will collaborate on a bikes-on-trains proposal. 

· Maybe we should empower an electronic vote for things that aren’t discussed at meetings.

· MOTION:  Authorize electronic approval of a document by the board in less than 48 hours for purposes of approving Richard’s proposal.  Seconded.  Vote: Motion passes.  
3.2
Annual Governor/Transportation Committee/DOT report


Topics, Assignment of drafters 
· Our report goes to the Governor, the General Assembly, and the DOT Commissioner.

· How long should it be?  Can we add appendices?  

· Some board members would prefer the report to be limited to 3 pages.  Just highlight the gains that have made by the DOT, the actions that our board has taken, and the prescriptions for future improvements.   

· It should include a summary of our accomplishments from the year.  We should go back through our minutes and see what has been achieved.

· Should we come up with a Powerpoint version of the content?  Add maps and pictures.  Can put this on our website.  

· What stuff do we include?  

· Closing the gap in the East Coast Greenway. 

· Touch base with Bill O’Neil about greenways progress (Rod)

· Tomlinson Bridge letter (response).

· Include letters in the appendix to the report

· Retro-reflectivity letters and policy. (Tom G.)  

· 1% spending compliance (Tom G.)

· MPO/RPO letter.

· Bike hooks letter.    

· Transition Team proposal (maybe several of these in addition to the non-motorized office proposal)

· Bike racks at the DOT

· The 11’ lane policy (only for new roads, where possible… we did make a change, but it has limited scope).  We asked the DOT how much 11’ lane was striped.  David Head says that there were only a few spot improvements this year.  Demonstrate slow, incremental progress from year to year.  Failure to incorporate more 11’ lanes this year is an issue we need to redress in the future.  We should also go for a policy of 4’ shoulders.  (Charlie + Richard)

· Fire trucks: They can legally drive in the shoulder, so it’s OK for an 11.5’ fire truck to use an 11’ lane.  We should mention this in our annual report ( help the towns realize that trucks can safely use 11’ lanes. (Charlie)

· What about including statewide and local bicycle mode share numbers from the Census? (Jason)

· Share the Road Campaign and 3-foot passing law education and outreach (Charlie)

· Quick-fix areas ( Ferry, Tomlinson (advocacy and cooperation with the DOT, ElmCityCycling, the City, and New Haven), East Haven (Jason & Ray & Tom G.)

· State bicycle map now available.  Cross-state routes.  This is an accomplishment to report.  Reporting tool.  (Charlie)

· New DOT policies on bike and ped spending (6 bullet points) (this is a big deal!) (Tom H.)

· DOT is updating the Highway Design Manual to include bike and ped guidelines.  They have assigned responsibility for the task to a subcommittee.   (Tom H.)

· Sharrows in New Haven (8 miles total)  ( they were not permitted on Union Avenue / Route 1, but hopefully they will be in the future.  Clarify that a sharrow is a “shared road arrow”. (Jason)

· Sharrows in West. Hartford and Hartford 

· Bike Walk Connnecticut’s progress, and the summit, indicating wider and wider public acceptance of and political support for cycling and walking (Tom H.)
· Accident Data (Charlie)
· Richard: if we report on accident data every year, we could see improvements over time.  

· Could say in support of our policy on vulnerable users, we have sought out statistics that speak for the topic.  

· We might say that official accident reports probably underreport the actual number.  But if there is physical or property damage, then an accident report needs to be taken by the police.  

· Rod: There is a website that tracks fatalities on a statewide basis. (Tri-state Transportation Campaign)

· David Head can give us bike and ped accident reports all the way back to 2008.  But 2009 data is not yet available.   
· Rail Intermodality (Jason, Richard)
· Include the actions we took this year, and our prescription for future policy.  
· Cross State Routes (Rod)
· We have some designated cross-state routes in the state bike plan.  (Richard)
· DEADLINE FOR LANGUAGE IN REPORT: December 28, 2010

· Should we use a Google Document with tracked changes?  This will help us all get a sense for the document’s length.

· If anyone is uncomfortable with using Google Docs, just send your language to Jason and he will add it.

4.0
Goals & Mission (Deb) (Hold – not present)

5.0
Old Business

5.1
Glastonbury Ferry crossing. Another choke point. (Deb – not present)
6.0 
New Business

6.1
Use of Electronic Media


.Social Media (Thomas H.)

.Cautions on use of Internet (Ray)
7.0
Next Agenda, Meeting Time/Date, Adjournment
Meeting 1:00 to 3:00, DOT HQ, January 20, Room 2141 
· New agenda item: Figure out how to interact with the RPO’s, how to build our relationship with them

Motion to adjourn.  Seconded.
